# **The Charities Property Fund**

# **SCHEME PARTICULARS**

2 December 2024

**Registered Charity Number 1080290** 

Benefits anticipated in The Charities Property Fund may be affected by changes in UK tax legislation. The price and value of investments and the income derived from them can go down as well as up, and you may not get back the amount you invest. Past performance is not necessarily a guide to future performance.

This page sets out some duties and responsibilities in respect of the investment powers of charity trustees. These are included as a reminder to trustees of their legal obligations when investing the assets of charities. However, please bear in mind that the decision to invest in the Fund is the decision of the trustees of a Participating Charity and neither the Corporate Trustee, the Manager nor the Investment Adviser give or purport to give, advice or guidance to charity trustees in respect of the exercise of their investment powers.

The Charity Commission has issued a number of publications describing the duties and responsibilities of trustees when investing charity funds. These are available on request from the Charity Commission or may be obtained from their website at www.charity-commission.gov.uk. We strongly recommend that you obtain and read these publications.

The general duties and responsibilities of charity trustees are:

- 1. Charity trustees must from time to time review the investments of the charity and consider whether, having regard to the investment criteria imposed by charity law (set out in paragraph 2 below), the investments are appropriate or should be varied.
- 2. The investment criteria are:
  - the suitability to the charity of investments of the same kind as any particular investment proposed to be made or retained and of that particular investment as an investment of that kind; and
  - the need for diversification of investments of the charity, in so far as is appropriate to the circumstances of the charity.
- 3. Before exercising the power of investment of the charity, the charity trustees must obtain and consider proper advice about the way in which, having regard to the investment criteria, the power should be exercised.
- 4. "Proper advice" is the advice of a person who is reasonably believed by the charity trustees to be qualified to give it by reason of his or her ability in, and practical experience of, financial and other matters relating to the proposed investment.

## Important notice

An investment in the Fund involves certain risks. The value of Units may go down as well as up and accordingly a Participating Charity may not receive back the amount invested. In addition, there are risks associated with investing in the Fund which are not necessarily applicable to investments in asset classes which do not involve direct or indirect investment in real property. Participating Charities should review carefully the risks associated with investing in the Fund with their financial, tax and/or legal advisers.

The performance of the Fund and the returns which Participating Charities achieve may be affected adversely, either directly or indirectly, by (amongst other things):

- general economic and political conditions in the UK and elsewhere;
- conditions within the UK property market generally or locally;
- the particular financial condition of the tenants of the Fund's properties and of other parties doing business with the Fund;
- changes in interest rates to the extent that this affects any borrowings, or, the property market generally;
- changes in rates of inflation or fluctuations in currency or exchange rates all of which may affect the rental and capital value of any investment held by the Fund;
- fluctuations in occupancy costs, which may affect the value of the Fund's properties;
- changes in planning laws;
- failure by a counterparty to perform its obligations under a contract or other agreement (including failure arising from the insolvency of a tenant of a property owned by the Fund);
- any change in legal, tax or regulatory requirements affecting the Fund or its investments.

In addition, Participating Charities should bear in mind that:

- the Fund is intended for long-term investors who can accept the risks associated with making potentially illiquid investments in real property or real property interests;
- the underlying investments of the Fund will consist wholly or substantially of real property interests whether held directly or indirectly. The value of the real property concerned will generally be a matter of the Manager's opinion (with assistance from the Valuation Adviser) or that of an external Valuer (where appointed) and the amount derived on realisation of the property may be less than the valuation given to the property;
- a failure by the Fund to perform its obligations under the terms of any loan or other financing documents would permit the lenders to demand early repayment of the finance and to realise any security they have over the Fund's assets;
- the Fund assumes all property ownership risks including, without limitation, environmental and third-party liability risk;

- Unit Holders are not liable for the debts of the Fund, nor are they liable to make any further payment after they have paid the full price of their units (including any preliminary charge). However, Unit Holders should note that:
  - they may be required to indemnify the Fund for any liabilities which arise should they cease to qualify as eligible to invest in a Common Investment Fund;
  - certain costs, expenses and liabilities may accrue to an applicant who
    requests an in-specie application (including liability for the cost of an
    aborted in-specie application); and
  - the Manager reserves the right to levy an administration charge for the provision of written statements.
- the charges and expenses of the Fund may be charged against capital rather than income. This will enhance income returns and may constrain future capital returns.

If investment is made in indirect property investments then the same risks will apply to the underlying investments of those schemes. Additional risks that may apply to indirect property investments include tax inefficiency.

The Units are intended only for long-term investment. Investment in the Fund is not appropriate for monies needed for short-term expenditure. In falling markets redemption of Units may be subject to long delays.

## **Table of Contents**

1.	Definitions	6
2.	The structure of the Fund	11
2.1	A Common Investment Fund	11
2.2	The Scheme Particulars	11
2.3	The Corporate Trustee, the Manager and the Investment Adviser	11
2.4	Participation in the UK Real Property market	12
2.5	The Alternative Investment Fund Manager	12
2.6	The Depositary	13
2.7	Advisory Committee	15
3.	Investments	17
3.1	Investment Objectives	17
3.2	The Investment Adviser	17
3.3	Categories of Intended Investments	17
3.4	Investment Strategy and Risk Controls	19
3.5	Borrowing Powers	19
3.6	Changes in Investment Objectives, Categories of Intended Investments,	
0.0	Investment Strategy, Risk Controls and Intended Use of Borrowing	
	Powers	20
3.7	Sustainable investment and approach to environmental, social and	_0
•	governance criteria	20
4.	Management	21
4.1	Corporate Trustee, Manager and Investment Adviser	21
4.2	Others Involved in the Operation of the Fund	24
4.3	Inducements and Research	24
4.4	The Avoidance of Conflicts of Interest	25
4.5	Best Execution	26
5.	Units	27
5.1	Units in the Fund	27
5.2	How to purchase and how to redeem Units	27
5.3	Matched Bargains and other transfers of units	33
5.4	Valuations	34
5.5	Pricing of Units	36
5.6	Publication of Prices	37
5.7	Distribution Policy	37
5.8	Meetings of Unit Holders	38
6.	Charges and expenses	41
6.1	The Corporate Trustee	41
6.2	The Manager and Investment Adviser	41
6.3	The Investment Adviser	42
6.4	Other Costs	43
7.	Information	46
7.1	Copy of the Scheme	46
7.2	Copy of Scheme Particulars	46
7.3	Documents of Title	46
7.3 7.4	Contract Notes	46
7.5	Statement of Holdings	46
7.6	Accounting Period	46
7.7		46
7. <i>1</i> 7.8	Accounting Reports Inspection of Information	46
7.0 7.9	•	46
7.9 7.10	Register Tolonbono and Floctronic Communications	40
7.10 7.11	Telephone and Electronic Communications	47
8.	Complaints Taxation	47 48
o. 8.1	Tax exemptions and reliefs	40 48
U. I	1 GV EVEHINIOH9 GHA 1611619	40

Annexure 1	Sustainability-related disclosures	55
Useful Addre	53	
14.	Governing law	52
13.	Amendments to the Scheme Particulars	52
12.	Financial Services Compensation Scheme	51
11.	Data Protection	51
10.	Money Laundering	50
9.2	Consequences of Winding up	49
9.1	Winding-up	49
9.	Winding-up the Fund	49
8.3	Current Law	48
8.2	Distributions	48

#### 1. Definitions

**Administrator** the Manager or any person appointed by the Manager as its delegate from time to time. The Manager has appointed Alter Domus as the Administrator of the Fund.

**Advisory Committee** the committee the Manager appoints to provide an ongoing review of the structure and performance of the Fund, taking into account the outlook for the property markets and any special factors that may affect the Fund and to be consulted on potential property acquisitions, disposals and developments.

AIFMD the Alternative Investment Fund Managers Directive (2011/61/EU).

**AIFMD Level 2 Regulation** as defined in the glossary giving the meanings of the defined expressions used in the FCA Rules.

**Allocation Date** 15 February, 15 May, 15 August, 15 November (if not a Business Day, the preceding Business Day).

**Alter Domus** Alter Domus Fund Services (UK) Limited a private limited company incorporated in England and Wales, with company number 8962253, whose registered office is at 30 Saint Mary Axe, London EC3A 8BF.

**Apex** Apex Group Fiduciary Services (UK) Limited a company incorporated in England and Wales with registered number 05666576 and whose registered office is situated at 6<sup>th</sup> Floor, 125 London Wall, London EC2Y 5AS, authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority under firm reference number 448301.

**Approved Bank** as defined in the glossary giving the meanings of the defined expressions used in the FCA Rules.

**Associate** as defined in the glossary giving the meanings of the defined expressions used in the FCA Rules.

**Balance Sheet Date** 24 June in each year or such other date as the Manager may determine and notify to the Unit Holders.

**Business Day** any day on which the London Stock Exchange is normally open for business, being a day other than a Saturday, Sunday, public or bank holiday in England.

**CDD** or **Customer Due Diligence** measures to identify applicants or Unit Holders, including measures to verify their identity and/or assess (and, where appropriate, obtain information on) the intended nature of a business relationship or transaction.

**CDD Administrator** a person appointed by the Manager as its delegate to carry out Customer Due Diligence checks on applicants and Unit Holders at onboarding and periodically thereafter. The Manager has appointed Apex as the CDD Administrator of the Fund.

**Charity** or **Charities** charity or charities in England and Wales within the meaning of section 1(1) of the Charities Act 2011, charities in Scotland within the meaning of section 7 of the Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005 and charities in Northern Ireland within the meaning of section 1(1) of the Charities Act (Northern Ireland) 2008.

**COLL** or **COLL Sourcebook** the Collective Investment Schemes Sourcebook, contained within FCA Rules, as amended from time to time.

**Commission** the Charity Commission for England and Wales.

**Common Investment Fund** a pooled investment fund which is established by an order of the Commission and governed by the Charities Act 2011.

**Corporate Trustee** Citibank UK Limited. Citibank UK Limited is a private limited company incorporated in England and Wales with registered address at Citigroup Centre, Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5LB and Companies House Registration No. 11283101. Citibank UK Limited is authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and the Prudential Regulation Authority. Citibank UK Limited's Financial Services Register number is 805574.

**Dealing Date** the last Business Day of each quarter. Quarters run from January to March, April to June, July to September and October to December in each year.

**Depositary** the Corporate Trustee.

**Depositary Agreement** the agreement appointing the Depositary, as novated with effect from 9 October 2021.

**Distribution Account** the account which holds the income of the Fund as described in paragraph 5.7.3.

**ESG Sourcebook** the Environmental, Social and Governance Sourcebook, contained within the FCA Rules, as amended from time to time.

**FCA** the Financial Conduct Authority of 12 Endeavour Square, London E20 1JN or such other regulatory authority as may succeed it from time to time.

**FCA Rules** the handbook of rules and guidance issued by the FCA, as amended or replaced from time to time.

**FSMA** the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000.

**Fund** the Charities Property Fund.

**FUND Sourcebook** the Investment Funds Sourcebook, contained within the FCA Rules, as amended from time to time.

**Indirect Property Interests** authorised and unauthorised collective investment schemes which invest predominantly in real property, shares or other interests in listed property companies and other securities (including derivatives) offering indirect exposure to real property returns.

**Interim Balance Sheet Dates** 24 September, 24 December, 24 March and 24 June in each year or such other dates as the Manager may determine and notify to the Unit Holders.

**Investment Adviser** Savills Investment Management LLP a limited liability partnership incorporated in England and Wales with registered number OC306423 and whose registered office is situated at 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G 0JD,

4149-0750-5235.3

authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority under registration 615368.

**Manager** Savills Investment Management (UK) Limited a company incorporated in England and Wales with registered number 03680998 and whose registered office is situated at 33 Margaret Street, London W1G 0JD, authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority under registration 193863.

**Near Cash** as defined in the glossary giving the meanings of the defined expressions used in the FCA Rules.

**Net Asset Value** the value of the assets of the Fund, as determined by paragraph 5.4, after deducting the liabilities of the Fund.

**Participating Charity** a charity which is a registered holder of Units in the Fund.

**Performance Measurer** a person appointed to measure the investment performance of the Fund, as determined by the Manager from time to time (if such an appointment is felt to be necessary by the Manager), the current appointee being Investment Property Databank Limited.

**Preliminary Charge** a charge as provided for in paragraph 6.2.

**Property Manager** Savills (UK) Limited a private limited company incorporated in England and Wales with registered number 02605138 and whose registered office is situated at 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G 0JD.

**Registrar** the Manager or any person appointed by the Manager as its delegate from time to time.

Real Property land, buildings and whatever is attached or affixed to the land.

**Scheme** the scheme of the Commission that regulates the Fund, as set out in paragraph 2.1 below.

**Scheme Particulars** these scheme particulars of the Fund as amended from time to time.

**SDR** means the FCA's Sustainability Disclosure Requirements regime, as set out in chapters 3 to 5 of the ESG Sourcebook.

**Settlement Date** the date on which a proposed transaction in Units is settled and which is set out in the applicable contract note.

SFDR means the Sustainable Finance Disclosure Regulation (EU) 2019/2088.

**Transfer Agent** the Manager or any person appointed by the Manager as its delegate from time to time. The Manager has appointed Alter Domus as Transfer Agent of the Fund.

## **UK AIFM Rules** means:

(a) the Alternative Investment Fund Managers Regulations 2013 (SI 2013/1773);

- (b) the AIFMD Level 2 Regulation;
- (c) all other UK law and regulation (including the FUND Sourcebook) which, when made, implemented AIFMD in the UK.

**UK GDPR** means Regulation 2016/679 (General Data Protection Regulation) as amended to form part of the law of England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland.

**Units** units of the Fund as described in paragraph 5.1.

Unit Holders registered holders of Units.

**Unit Purchase Price** the purchase price of a Unit calculated in accordance with paragraph 5.5.

**Unit Redemption Price** the redemption price of a Unit calculated in accordance with paragraph 5.5.1.

**Valuation** a proper and impartial valuation of the Real Property and Indirect Property Interests of the Fund and a calculation of the net asset value per Unit conducted in accordance with the FCA Rules.

**Valuation Adviser** a person appointed by the Manager to provide real property valuation advisory services (if such an appointment is felt to be necessary by the Manager). The current Valuation Adviser is Knight Frank LLP.

**Valuation Dates** the 24 March, 24 June, 24 September, and 24 December or if not a Business Day, the preceding Business Day in each year or such other dates as the Manager may determine and notify to the Unit Holders.

Valuer means either or both of:

- (a) the Manager, provided that the Valuation task is carried out independently from the Manager's portfolio management of the Fund and conflicts of interests are mitigated in accordance with the FCA Rules; and/or
- (b) an independent, recognised and reputable external valuer, independent of the Corporate Trustee and the Manager having the appropriate level of relevant experience in the reasonable opinion of the Manager and which provides to the Manager a professional guarantee demonstrating its ability to perform the Valuation, being either:
  - (i) surveyor who is a member of the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors; or
  - (ii) an accountant who is a member of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales

(as appropriate) having the appropriate level of relevant experience in the reasonable opinion of the Manager, selected and appointed by the Manager for the purpose of paragraph 5.4.1(a).

References to any statutory provision in these Scheme Particulars shall include any statutory provision which amends or replaces it and any subordinate legislation made under it.

#### 2. The structure of the Fund

This section explains the structure of the Fund and who can invest in it.

## 2.1 A Common Investment Fund

The Fund is a Common Investment Fund established under section 24 of the Charities Act 1993, now section 96 of the Charities Act 2011, by a Scheme approved by the Commission by an order dated 11 April 2000 as such order was remade by the Commission on 6 May 2003 and 30 October 2009. The Fund is now regulated by a Scheme of the Commission dated 30 October 2009 as amended by resolutions pursuant to section 280 of the Charities Act 2011 dated 17 November 2014, which entered into force on 30 June 2015, 1 January 2016, 24 September 2018, 20 July 2021 and 23 September 2021.

Common Investment Funds are pooled investment funds which are governed by the Charities Act 2011. The Fund, as a Common Investment Fund, is itself a charity and benefits from the tax reliefs and exemptions available to charities. The Fund is open to all Charities that are permitted to invest in a Common Investment Fund under relevant legislation as amended from time to time.

Any Charity applying to participate in the Fund may be required by the Corporate Trustee to give a declaration of eligibility to participate in the Fund and an indemnity to the Fund for any liabilities arising from such Charity's ineligibility to participate in the Fund. The registered charity number and/or evidence of charitable, tax exempt status from HM Revenue & Customs must be supplied. The Manager will require evidence of the charitable status of applicants for Units in the Fund and may defer the issue of such Units until such time as the charitable status of the applicant has been confirmed.

The Fund is not an authorised scheme within the meaning of FSMA. The Fund is an alternative investment fund in accordance with the FCA rules and charities investing in the Fund may not therefore receive the full levels of protection available under FSMA.

#### 2.2 The Scheme Particulars

These Scheme Particulars explain in detail how the Fund operates. Where the provisions of the Scheme Particulars require the prior written consent of the Commission, those provisions have been approved by the Commission on 9 March 2012. These Scheme Particulars have been adopted by the Manager on 2 December 2024.

Should the Scheme and the Scheme Particulars be in conflict, the Scheme prevails.

## 2.3 The Corporate Trustee, the Manager and the Investment Adviser

The Corporate Trustee of the Fund is Citibank UK Limited. The Manager is Savills Investment Management (UK) Limited and the Investment Adviser is Savills Investment Management LLP. The Depositary is authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and Prudential Regulation Authority. The Manager is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority.

## 2.4 Participation in the UK Real Property market

The purpose of the Fund is to provide Charities with the means of participating in the UK Real Property market on a professionally managed basis. The Fund, being a pooled investment fund, allows Charities to participate in a larger portfolio of investments than may be available to them on an individual basis enabling Participating Charities to spread their risk and benefit from economies of scale.

# 2.5 The Alternative Investment Fund Manager

- 2.5.1 The Manager shall be responsible for risk and portfolio management and shall perform all those functions that may only be undertaken by an authorised person under the UK AIFM Rules. The Manager has appointed the Investment Adviser to provide ongoing advice on the investments of the Fund pursuant to an investment advisory agreement.
- 2.5.2 The Manager is supervised and regulated by the UK Financial Conduct Authority under the Firm Reference Number (FRN) 193863 to manage an unauthorised alternative investment fund for the purposes of the UK AIFM Rules.
- 2.5.3 The Manager will ensure adequate cover for professional liability risks using Professional Indemnity Insurance (**PII**), arranged by its ultimate parent, Savills plc. To ensure the PII will cover the Manager's professional liability risks under the UK AIFM Rules the PII will:
  - be for an initial term of no less than one year;
  - have a notice period for cancellation of at least 90 days;
  - cover professional liability risks as defined in Article 12(1) and (2) of the AIFMD Level 2 Regulation;
  - be taken out from a UK or non-UK undertaking authorised to provide professional indemnity insurance, in accordance with the law of the United Kingdom or of any part of the United Kingdom or the law of a third country; and
  - be provided by a third-party entity.
- 2.5.4 The agreed excess within the PII will be met by the Manager's own funds in addition to what the Manager holds to meet its initial capital and own funds requirements.
- 2.5.5 The liquidity risks of the Fund are examined continuously by the Manager. Examinations include reviewing the amount of outstanding commitments and the level of the Fund's liquid funds. The liquidity situation of the Fund is also set out in the annual report of the Fund and this includes further details such as the amount of liquid assets in the portfolio, the loan maturity dates and the short term loan to value figures (where applicable).
- 2.5.6 The Manager will always act in the best interests of the Unit Holders and ensure they are treated fairly through:
  - meeting with the Unit Holders;

- annual and periodic reporting;
- the Manager's active management of the Fund;
- acting in the best interests of the Fund and the Unit Holders;
- ensuring investment decisions are in accordance with the Fund's objectives, policy and risk profile;
- ensuring that the interests of any group of Unit Holders are not placed above the interests of any other group of Unit Holders;
- ensuring that fair, correct and transparent pricing models and valuation systems are used;
- preventing undue costs being charged to the Fund;
- taking all sufficient steps to identify and to prevent or manage conflicts of interest in accordance with the FCA Rules, including taking all reasonable steps to avoid conflicts of interest and, when the conflicts of interest cannot be avoided, managed or monitored (where applicable) disclosing the conflicts of interest in order to prevent them from adversely affecting the interests of the Fund and the Unit Holders and to ensure that the Fund is treated fairly; and
- recognising and dealing with complaints fairly.
- 2.5.7 The Manager has delegated certain services to the Administrator, the Transfer Agent, and the CDD Administrator. Further details are provided in sections 4 and 7 of the Scheme Particulars.

## 2.6 The Depositary

- 2.6.1 The Manager has appointed Citibank UK Limited to be the Depositary to the Fund pursuant to a Depositary Agreement.
- 2.6.2 The Depositary shall act as depositary of the Fund and shall be responsible for the safekeeping of the assets entrusted to it and the Manager to the extent required by and in accordance with the requirements of the UK AIFM Rules and shall:
  - ensure the Fund's cash flows are properly monitored and verified:
  - hold in custody all of the assets of the Fund which are AIF custodial assets (as defined in the FCA Rules);
  - verify the Fund's ownership of the assets of the Fund which are not AIF custodial assets (as defined in the FCA Rules);
  - ensure that the sale, issue, re-purchase, redemption, cancellation and valuation of Units are carried out in accordance with the Scheme, these Scheme Particulars, and applicable law, rules and regulations;
  - ensure that, in transactions involving assets of the Fund, any consideration is remitted to the Fund within the usual time limits;

- ensure that the Fund's income is applied in accordance with the Scheme Particulars and applicable law, rules and regulations;
- carry out instructions from the Manager unless they conflict with the Scheme, these Scheme Particulars, or applicable law, rules and regulations; and
- carry on any other functions either agreed between the Manager and the Depositary or required under the FCA Rules or the UK AIFM Rules.

## Terms of Appointment

- 2.6.3 The Manager and the Corporate Trustee shall ensure that the Depositary is granted all necessary powers and authorities to ensure the Depositary can perform its obligations under the Depositary Agreement, the UK AIFM Rules and any other applicable legislation.
- 2.6.4 The Depositary Agreement may be terminated by not less than 90 days' written notice. (However, the Manager is required by the UK AIFM Rules to ensure that a depositary is appointed in respect of the Fund.)
- 2.6.5 The Depositary Agreement provides indemnities to the Depositary from the Manager against all losses, costs, damages, taxes and expenses (including reasonable legal fees and disbursements) incurred by it in connection with the failure of the Manager to perform any of its obligations or arising from the Depositary's appointment or performance under the Depositary Agreement and provides for the Manager to defend and hold the Depositary harmless from or in connection with any loss by the Depositary (directly or through any of its agents or sub-custodians) arising in connection with or out of any claim, action or proceeding under the Depositary Agreement (in each case except where the Depositary has failed to satisfy its obligation of due skill, care and diligence as provided in the Depositary Agreement or in other circumstances such as negligence, intentional failure or fraud).
- 2.6.6 The Depositary (as Corporate Trustee) is entitled to receive remuneration out of the assets of the Fund for its services, as explained in section 6.1 of these Scheme Particulars.

## Depositary liability

- 2.6.7 In the case of loss of a financial instrument by the Depositary, or by a third party to whom safe custody has been delegated, the Depositary is under an obligation to return a financial instrument of identical type or corresponding amount without undue delay unless it can prove that the loss arose as a result of an external event beyond the Depositary's reasonable control, the consequences of which would have been unavoidable despite all reasonable efforts to the contrary and, in particular where:
  - the event which has led to the loss is not the result of any act or omission of the Depositary (or a third party to whom safe custody has been delegated);

- (b) the Depositary could not have reasonably prevented the occurrence of the event which led to the loss despite adopting all precautions incumbent on a diligent depositary as reflected in common industry practice; and
- (c) despite rigorous and comprehensive due diligence, the Depositary could not have prevented the loss.
- 2.6.8 In respect of other losses, as a general rule the Depositary is liable for any losses suffered as a result of the Depositary's negligent or intentional failure to properly fulfil its obligations.

## Delegation of safekeeping

2.6.9 The Depositary is authorised to appoint sub-custodians and agents (pursuant to the Depositary Agreement to delegate and in accordance with the UK AIFM Rules) to perform safe-keeping functions such as custody of the Fund's financial instruments and verification of the Fund's ownership of assets of the Fund. The Depositary shall exercise due skill, care and diligence in the selection, continued appointment and ongoing monitoring of any agents and sub-custodians.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

- 2.6.10 Actual or potential conflicts of interest may also arise between the Fund, the Unit Holders or the Manager on the one hand and the Depositary on the other hand.
- 2.6.11 The Depositary may act as the depositary of other investment funds. The Depositary may have other clients whose interests may conflict with those of Fund, the Unit Holders or the Manager.
- 2.6.12 The Depositary has a conflict of interest policy in place to identify, manage and monitor on an on-going basis any actual or potential conflict of interest. The Depositary has functionally and hierarchically separated the performance of its depositary tasks from its other potentially conflicting tasks. The system of internal controls, the different reporting lines, the allocation of tasks and the management reporting allow potential conflicts of interest and the Depositary issues to be properly identified, managed and monitored.

## 2.7 Advisory Committee

The Manager appoints an Advisory Committee to provide an ongoing review of the structure and performance of the Fund, taking into account the outlook for the property market and any special factors that may affect the Fund and to be consulted on potential property acquisitions, disposals and developments.

The role of the Advisory Committee is not itself to make decisions on property acquisitions or sales – decisions are the responsibility of the Manager based on the expert advice and recommendations of the Investment Adviser.

The Advisory Committee meets on a quarterly basis and all the members have experience in either investment or property markets and represent charities that are Unit Holders in the Fund.

The cost of the Advisory Committee is charged to the Fund.

#### 3. Investments

This section sets out the investment objectives of the Fund and the role of the Investment Adviser. It also explains the categories of investments to be targeted, investment strategy and risk controls and the intended use and limits of the Fund's borrowing powers.

## 3.1 Investment Objectives

The investment objectives of the Fund are, through investing in Real Property in the United Kingdom, and, Indirect Property Interests:

- 3.1.1 **Income**: to provide a high and secure level of income for Participating Charities with the prospect of growth in income;
- 3.1.2 **Capital**: to maintain the capital value of the assets held in the Fund.

### 3.2 The Investment Adviser

- 3.2.1 The Manager has delegated certain functions to Savills Investment Management LLP, which has been appointed as the Investment Adviser of the Fund.
- 3.2.2 The Investment Adviser, with a view to best achieving the investment objectives of the Fund will as its primary responsibilities:
  - (a) be responsible for providing expert advice and recommendations to the Manager on the composition of the investments of the Fund on an ongoing basis;
  - (b) be responsible for advising the Manager on an ongoing basis on the appropriate regional and sector weightings of the investments of the Fund.

The current regional and sector weightings for the investments of the Fund are available on request from the Manager and will be described (together with any changes made) in the interim and annual reports.

#### 3.3 Categories of Intended Investments

- 3.3.1 Under the provisions of the Scheme the Manager is given the power to invest the assets of the Fund in a wide range of investments.
- 3.3.2 Notwithstanding the general power granted by the Scheme, the Manager:
  - intends to keep the Fund principally invested in Real Property (the Manager intends to invest in, or procure investment in, freehold or leasehold interests in UK Real Property which may include commercial, residential and agricultural properties);
  - (b) intends to hold no more than 10% in value of the property of the Fund in cash or Near Cash:
  - (c) can, within the powers available under the Scheme, invest in Indirect Property Interests, however investment in Real Property will be the

focus of the Fund's investment strategy and investments in Indirect Property Interests are not intended to constitute a significant part of the investments of the Fund, and in any event investments in Indirect Property Interests will not exceed 15% of the Net Asset Value of the Fund.

- (d) No individual Real Property will exceed 20% of the Net Asset Value of the Fund
- 3.3.3 The Manager, on the advice and recommendations of the Investment Adviser, will apply the following general strategies in respect of that part of the assets of the Fund comprising Real Property:
  - (a) direct investment in Real Property will be made primarily in properties which are freehold, or leasehold with at least 90 years unexpired at the time of acquisition;
  - (b) income will be secured primarily under occupational leases which are drawn on full repairing terms or leases where the landlord can recover the cost of all services, when fully occupied;
  - (c) the Fund does not intend to trade in Real Property (in tax terms);
  - (d) where felt to be in the best interests of Unit Holders the Manager (on the advice of the Investment Adviser) may in respect of the Real Property interests of the Fund exercise the powers of management, improvement, development and redevelopment available to it under the Scheme. Without fettering the discretion of the Manager, such activities may include (in each case when considered to be in the best interests of Unit Holders):
    - (a) effecting or financing the effecting of improvements to, or the construction of new buildings on, Real Property interests of the Fund:
    - effecting or financing the carrying out of improvements or construction on behalf of tenants in relation to Real Property interests of the Fund;
    - (c) making payments to existing and potential tenants with the aim of improving rental and/or capital returns or improved prospects of rental income from Real Property interests (or potential Real Property interests) of the Fund;
    - (d) obtaining planning permission for Real Property interests of the Fund to enhance value.

Investment in Indirect Property Interests, subject to the terms of the Scheme, may be made to facilitate access by the Fund to exposure in the UK Real Property market.

3.3.4 The following specific investment strategy and risk controls will apply to development property:

- (a) the Fund will not purchase Real Property for speculative development. Speculative development arises where, with regard to a proposed investment, there is no secured tenancy or other agreement to guarantee an income or occupancy level in respect of the Real Property;
- (b) the Fund will only acquire Real Property for development where it is in the best interests of the Unit Holders, where there is a minimum level of pre-lets (no less than 51%) relating to net lettable area and where relevant planning permission has been granted or where the Real Property is in an area where, because of government or local government initiatives or policies, the obtaining of planning permission is not required or is considered by the Manager as likely to be forthcoming; and
- (c) the Fund will put into place arrangements to carefully control the costs of any development that the Manager, following consultation with the Investment Adviser, is satisfied is in the best interests of the Unit Holders.
- 3.3.5 For the avoidance of doubt, the provisions of paragraph 3.3.4 do not apply to transactions in Indirect Property Interests.

## 3.4 Investment Strategy and Risk Controls

- 3.4.1 The Manager will at all times have regard to the need for the diversification of investments and the balancing of risks within the investments of the Fund.
- 3.4.2 The Manager, in consultation with the Investment Adviser, will, amongst other matters, take into account the following criteria so far as diversification of investments and the balancing of risks in respect of investment in Real Property is concerned:
  - (a) the proportion that the value of a single property would, at the time of purchase, bear to the total value of the Fund;
  - (b) in respect of properties held by the Fund, or which are intended to be held, the proportion that the income from a single tenant bears or would bear to the total income generated by the Fund.
- 3.4.3 With regard to investment in Indirect Property Interests the Manager will, where applicable, take into account the underlying Real Property investments of such Indirect Property Interests when having regard to the need for the diversification of investments and the balancing of risks within the investment portfolio of the Fund.

## 3.5 Borrowing Powers

Under the Scheme, the Manager is allowed to borrow money for the use of the Fund in certain circumstances. The Manager intends to use this power when it considers this to be in the best interests of the Unit Holders, principally either to obtain bridging finance to improve or purchase Real Property for the Fund in anticipation of the receipt of committed subscriptions from existing or new Unit Holders or to finance the redemption of Units pending the receipt of subscriptions or Real Property sale

proceeds. Borrowing will not exceed 10% of the Net Asset Value of the Fund on any Business Day, unless the prior written consent of the Corporate Trustee is obtained.

# 3.6 Changes in Investment Objectives, Categories of Intended Investments, Investment Strategy, Risk Controls and Intended Use of Borrowing Powers

Within the constraints of the Scheme, and, subject to the prior written consent of the Commission (if this is a requirement), the Manager may, in consultation with the Corporate Trustee, vary the investment objectives, categories of intended investments, investment strategy, risk controls and intended use of borrowing powers set out in this paragraph 3 if it is believed by the Manager necessary to do so in the interests of Unit Holders.

# 3.7 Sustainable investment and approach to environmental, social and governance criteria

The Fund takes a holistic approach to sustainability, integrating environmental, social and governance criteria into portfolio management decisions.. As a Fund investing in real assets, the Manager is aware of the ability of the Fund to have an impact on both environmental and social aspects. Further details on the Fund's approach to sustainability can be found in Annexure 1

## .

## 3.8 Performance comparator

The Fund uses the MSCI/AREF UK Quarterly Property Fund Index for performance comparison purposes only. The index is not a target and the Fund is not constrained by it. The index has been selected as a comparator for performance because the parameters for the index are closely aligned with the Fund's categories of intended investments.

The Manager reserves the right to change the performance comparator. A change could arise, for example, where the Manager determines that an alternative may be more appropriate.

## 4. Management

This section describes the respective responsibilities of the Corporate Trustee, Manager, Investment Adviser, and others involved in the operation of the Fund.

## 4.1 Corporate Trustee, Manager and Investment Adviser

The principal responsibilities of the Corporate Trustee, Manager and Investment Adviser are:

## 4.1.1 The Corporate Trustee:

- (a) the supervision and oversight of the Manager to ensure that the Manager complies with the Scheme and with the Scheme Particulars:
- (b) carrying out, or arranging for the carrying out of, the custody and control of the investments and other assets of the Fund and the collection of income;
- (c) the creation and cancellation of Units (in accordance with the instructions of the Manager);
- (d) the making of distributions to Unit Holders.

At the Corporate Trustee's discretion, and subject to the Scheme, some or all of these duties may be delegated to a suitably qualified and competent delegate.

## 4.1.2 The Manager:

- (a) risk and portfolio management of the Fund;
- (b) setting the investment objectives and the investment policy of the Fund and seeking to achieve its objectives;
- (c) monitoring the expert advice and recommendations of the Investment Adviser in respect of the investments of the Fund;
- (d) making decisions in respect of the purchase of Real Property and Indirect Property Interests for the Fund, making decisions in respect of the sale of Real Property and Indirect Property Interests of the Fund and making decisions in relation to investing in cash and Near Cash;
- (e) arranging and managing any borrowings of the Fund;
- (f) maintaining records of the purchase and sale of investments of the Fund;
- (g) arranging for regular valuations of the assets of the Fund in accordance with the FCA Rules;

- (h) issuing instructions to the Corporate Trustee regarding the creation and cancellation of units;
- (i) managing the purchase and redemption of units by Unit Holders and applicants for units;
- (j) maintaining the register of Unit Holders (or appointing a body corporate to perform this function);
- (k) the issue of contract notes;
- (I) recording Units held (if so appointed to perform) and reporting this information to the Corporate Trustee;
- (m) preparing the Fund accounts and reports;
- (n) appointing the auditor of the Fund and setting his terms of engagement.

The Manager shall also prepare and send to each Unit Holder within four months of the end of each Balance Sheet Date an annual report of the Fund to include:

- (a) a balance sheet or statement of assets and liabilities;
- (b) an income and expenditure account for that Accounting Period:
- (c) a report on the activities of the Fund in that Accounting Period:
- (d) details of any material changes to the information which must be disclosed to Unit Holders in accordance with the UK AIFM Rules;
- (e) information regarding the remuneration paid by the Fund Manager to its staff;
- (f) the percentage of the assets of the Fund that are subject to special arrangements arising from their illiquid nature;
- (g) any new arrangements for managing the liquidity of the Fund;
- (h) the current risk profile of the Fund and the risk management systems employed by the Manager to manage those risks;
- (i) the maximum level of leverage that the Manager may employ on behalf of the Fund;
- (j) any right of reuse of collateral or any guarantee granted under any leveraging arrangement; and
- (k) the total amount of leverage (if any) employed by the Fund.

At the Manager's discretion, and subject to the Scheme, some or all of these duties may be delegated to a suitably qualified and competent delegate.

The Manager has appointed Alter Domus as Administrator and Transfer Agent of the Fund. The Transfer Agent will carry out certain transfer agency tasks including maintaining the register of Unit Holders and issuing contract notes (please refer to section 7 of the Scheme Particulars for further details). The Administrator will carry out certain administrative tasks, including the preparation of financial statements and maintenance of underlying accounting records.

The Manager has appointed Apex as the CDD Administrator. The CDD Administrator will carry out certain administrative tasks in relation to Customer Due Diligence, including carrying out CDD checks on applicants and Unit Holders at onboarding and periodically thereafter.

The Manager has appointed the Property Manager to undertake property management activities in respect of the Real Property of the Fund (please refer to paragraph 4.2 below for further details).

If any of the duties delegated are regulated activities under FSMA, the Manager will ensure that the delegate has the appropriate FCA authorisation and permissions.

### 4.1.3 The Investment Adviser:

Advising the Manager on the investments of the Fund including:

- (a) the provision of expert advice to the Manager on the composition of the Real Property investments of the Fund from time to time, including making recommendations to the Manager on the acquisition or disposal of Real Property interests;
- (b) the provision of expert advice and recommendations to the Manager on the acquisition and/or disposal of Indirect Property Interests;
- (c) identification of opportunities to create additional value or protect existing value in respect of the Real Property investments of the Fund:
- (d) overview of the lettings, rent reviews, lease renewals, lease/head lease negotiations, refurbishment and developments in respect of the Real Property investments of the Fund; and
- (e) submission of regular written reports to the Corporate Trustee and Manager in an agreed format.

The responsibility for decision making in respect of sales and purchases of Real Property and Indirect Property Interests for the Fund is the Manager's. The Manager will make its decisions having considered the expert advice and recommendations provided by the Investment Adviser.

At the Investment Adviser 's discretion and subject to the Scheme and the FCA Rules, certain duties may be delegated to suitably qualified and competent delegates.

## 4.2 Others Involved in the Operation of the Fund

#### The Performance Measurer

Where appointment of a Performance Measurer is determined by the Manager to be in the best interests of Unit Holders the Performance Measurer will measure the performance of the Fund and its assets on a periodic basis. Details of the performance statistics provided by the Performance Measurer will be contained in the annual report and accounts of the Fund.

## The Property Manager

The Manager has appointed the Property Manager to undertake property management activities in respect of the Real Property of the Fund. The Property Manager's duties include estate management of the Real Property investments of the Fund (including rent collection and service charge reconciliation).

#### The Valuation Adviser

The Manager has appointed the Valuation Adviser to provide real property valuation advisory services in accordance with the current edition of RICS Valuation - Global Standards, which incorporates the International Valuation Standards, and the RICS UK National Supplement (commonly known as the "Red Book"). The Manager performs the AIFMD valuation function, including the final determination of the value of the assets of the Fund and the calculation of the Fund's Net Asset Value pursuant to paragraph 5.4 below.

### 4.3 Inducements and Research

In accordance with the FCA Rules, the Investment Adviser when executing orders or placing orders in relation to Indirect Property Interests with other entities on behalf of the Fund must not accept and retain any fees, commission or monetary benefits from a third party. If the Investment Adviser receives any payments from a third party, the Investment Adviser will return the payments to the Fund as soon as reasonably possible and will inform Unit Holders of the amount received on at least an annual basis.

The Investment Adviser must not accept any non-monetary benefits when executing orders or placing orders in relation to Indirect Property Interests with other entities on behalf of the Fund, except those which are capable of enhancing the quality of the service provided to the Fund, and which are of a scale and nature such that they could not be judged to impair the Investment Adviser's compliance with its duty to act honestly, fairly and professionally in the best interests of the Fund.

Certain brokers may provide research services to the Investment Adviser. The Investment Adviser will pay for these services out of its own resources and the research services will not be charged to the Fund. Any such research will be used by the Investment Adviser in its investment management process.

### 4.4 The Avoidance of Conflicts of Interest

For the purposes of this conflicts of interest paragraph the following are "Relevant Persons":

- the Manager;
- an Associate of the Manager;
- the Corporate Trustee;
- an Associate of the Corporate Trustee;
- the Investment Adviser;
- an Associate of the Investment Adviser;
- the Property Manager;
- an Associate of the Property Manager;
- the Registrar;
- the Transfer Agent;
- the Administrator.
- 4.4.1 Cash forming part of the assets of the Fund including cash standing to the credit of the Distribution Account will be held in an interest-bearing account with an Approved Bank. Interest earned, if any, on money held in the Distribution Account will not be paid to Unit Holders. If the Manager or Corporate Trustee or Investment Adviser or Property Manager is or becomes an Associate of the Approved Bank maintaining the account, the Manager and/or the Corporate Trustee will ensure that the account terms and facilities are at least as favourable to the Fund as would be those of any comparable arrangement effected on normal commercial terms negotiated at arm's length between two independent parties.
- 4.4.2 Save for the Corporate Trustee or any Associate of the Corporate Trustee no Relevant Person may lend money to the Fund.
- 4.4.3 No Relevant Person may sell Real Property or Indirect Property Interests to the Corporate Trustee for the account of the Fund.
- 4.4.4 No Relevant Person may vest Real Property or Indirect Property Interests in the Corporate Trustee against the issue of Units.
- 4.4.5 No Relevant Person may purchase Real Property or Indirect Property Interests from the Corporate Trustee when the Corporate Trustee is acting for the account of the Fund.
- 4.4.6 An Associate of the Manager, Corporate Trustee, Investment Adviser or Property Manager may not provide services for the Fund unless the Corporate Trustee has reliable evidence that the services are provided on terms at least as favourable to the Fund as would be those of any

comparable arrangement effected on normal commercial terms negotiated at arm's length between two independent parties.

## 4.5 Best Execution

The Investment Adviser has controls in place to provide the Fund with the best possible result in accordance with its execution policy and to ensure that all sufficient steps are taken to act in the Fund's best interests when executing orders that relate to Indirect Property Interests. Further information on the Investment Adviser 's execution policy is available on request.

### 5. Units

This section contains the following information:

- a description of the Units in the Fund (see paragraph 5.1);
- how to buy and sell Units (see paragraph 5.2);
- how to seek a transfer of Units (see paragraph 5.3);
- how the investments of the Fund are valued (see paragraph 5.4);
- the pricing policy applied to Units (see paragraphs 5.5 and 5.6);
- the policy on income distribution (see paragraph 5.7);
- the procedure for meetings of Unit Holders and what can be decided in Unit Holder meetings (see paragraph 5.8).

### 5.1 Units in the Fund

The Fund shall issue income Units with the following characteristics:

- 5.1.1 Each Unit shall represent one undivided share in the property of the Fund;
- Units entitle the Unit Holder to a share of the assets, liabilities, income and expenses of the Fund in proportion to the number of Units held;
- 5.1.3 For the purposes of meetings of Unit Holders, a Unit Holder is entitled to one vote for each whole Unit held.

## 5.2 How to purchase and how to redeem Units

When you want to purchase or to redeem Units please contact:

The Charities Property Fund c/o Savills Investment Management (UK) Limited 33 Margaret Street London W1G 0JD

or telephone 020 3107 5439.

## 5.2.1 Purchasing Units

- (a) To purchase Units in cash:
  - applications to purchase Units will be processed on the relevant Dealing Date, and Units can be purchased only with effect from a Dealing Date;
  - (b) to purchase Units, an applicant must complete the Fund's application form (which is available on the Fund's website at www.cpfund.co.uk) and send it to the email or postal address stipulated on the application form. Subject to the discretion of the Manager, the application form must be received on or before 5.00 pm on the 15th day of the month in which the

4149-0750-5235.3

Valuation Date falls (or if that is not a Business Day the preceding Business Day) for dealing on the next Dealing Date;

- (c) the completed, signed application form (in hard copy or electronic format) should be sent to the postal address or email address or stipulated on the application form;
- (d) application forms in electronic format may be provided as a PDF scan of the signed form; or a PDF which has been executed by secure e-signature; or by any other method which the Manager (in its absolute discretion) deems acceptable;
- (e) where an application form is provided in electronic format:
  - (aa) the applicant should retain any signed form for its records; and
  - (bb) the Manager (or its delegates) may, in their absolute discretion, take extra steps to verify that any application purporting to be made by an applicant or Unit Holder (or their agent) is in fact made by that person. Should such verification steps be taken, the application form will not be deemed to be received until they are able to be completed to the Manager's satisfaction:
- (f) nominees applying for units on behalf of multiple investors may also complete the underlying excel document which requires details of the individual orders (a completed application form, signed by two authorised signatories of the nominee, must be provided with the excel document):
- (g) application monies in cleared funds in respect of an application for Units must be received by the Manager no later than 3.00 pm on the Settlement Date;
- (h) if the application is accepted by the Manager a contract note will be sent to the applicant within two Business Days of the Dealing Date confirming the number of Units to be allotted, the Unit Purchase Price and the Settlement Date (which may include a Preliminary Charge at the Manager's discretion) together with a description of any charges.

#### Please bear in mind that:

- (i) subject to the discretion of the Manager, applications will only be accepted from new applicants for Units of a value of £25,000 or more. There is no minimum application value for existing Unit Holders;
- (j) all applications (including applications which may be scaled back by the Manager) to purchase Units are irrevocable by applicants for Units, save at the Manager's discretion;

- (k) the Manager may refuse an application for Units in whole or in part at its discretion and in this event the Manager will return any money sent at the risk of the applicant;
- (I) all application monies received in advance of a Settlement Date will be held by the Manager as client monies in a client bank account at a bank of a type permitted by the FCA Rules;
- (m) interest will not be paid on any application monies held as client monies in a client bank account in advance of a Settlement Date;
- (n) if cleared funds for an application of Units have not been received by the Manager by 3.00 pm on the Settlement Date, on the instructions of the Manager, the Corporate Trustee has the right to refuse to issue or create any Units in respect of such application;
- (o) where, in respect of a Dealing Date, the Manager determines in its sole discretion that the value of Unit applications exceeds the value of Units the Manager believes it is prudent to issue, applications will be scaled back on a pro rata basis, and in such event the following shall apply:
  - (aa) applications for Units which have been scaled back will remain valid in respect of the unallocated element for a further three months, i.e. until the next Dealing Date;
  - (bb) funds received in respect of the unallocated element of a scaled back application will be held by the Manager as client monies in a client bank account at a bank of a type permitted by the FCA Rules unless the applicant requests the Manager to release the funds back to the applicant;
  - (cc) if an applicant's funds are returned to the applicant in accordance with the above provision, the applicant must ensure that cleared funds for the amount of scaled back Units are received back by the Manager by 3.00 pm on the subsequent Settlement Date if such applicant wishes to retain their priority (see below). However, an earlier cut off time applies in respect of matched bargains, please see section 5.3; and
  - (dd) those applications for Units which have been scaled back on a previous Dealing Date will, in respect of the previously unallocated element, be dealt with in priority to those applications first made in respect of a later Dealing Date.
- (b) To purchase Units in exchange for the transfer to the Fund of Real Property:

The Corporate Trustee may, at its absolute discretion, as an alternative to the cash subscription for Units, accept the transfer of Real Property (an in-specie application). Without fettering the discretion of the Corporate Trustee, Real Property shall only be acceptable if it matches both the investment objectives and policies of the Fund and if the Manager has indicated its consent to the proposed transfer. If the Real Property is accepted as an alternative to a cash subscription, the following provisions will apply:

- (a) the Valuer will produce a valuation of the Real Property;
- if the valuation is acceptable to the applicant, the Manager and the Corporate Trustee, the Real Property will be transferred into the ownership of the Fund;
- (c) the applicant will bear its own costs of the transfer (including legal costs and disbursements);
- (d) the applicant will be allotted the number of Units (at the Unit Purchase Price which may include a Preliminary Charge at the Manager's discretion) which would have been allotted to a cash application assuming the valuation was the amount of a cash subscription;
- (e) the Fund will bear its own costs of purchase of the Real Property;
- (f) in the event that an in-specie application is aborted by the applicant for any reason, the applicant will pay the costs incurred by the Fund (including any legal costs and disbursements) when and at the time requested in writing on behalf of the Fund; and
- (g) if the Fund's acquisition costs in respect of the Real Property are less than the Manager's estimated dealing costs related to the purchase of investments when calculating the Unit Purchase Price, in the determination of the Manager and at its discretion the difference may be issued in Units to the inspecie applicant.

By requesting an in-specie application the applicant agrees, in consideration for the Fund considering the application, to all the terms and conditions of this paragraph.

### 5.2.2 Redeeming Units

### To redeem Units:

(a) A completed, signed, redemption form (in hard or electronic format) should be sent to the email or postal address stipulated on the redemption form. Subject to the discretion of the Manager the application for Units to be sold must be received on or before 5.00 pm on the 15th day of the month in which the Valuation Date falls (or if that is not a Business Day the preceding Business Day) for dealing on the next Dealing Date.

- (b) redemption forms in electronic format may be provided as a PDF scan of the signed form; or a PDF which has been executed by secure e-signature; or by any other method which the Manager (in its absolute discretion) deems acceptable;
- (c) where a redemption form is provided in electronic format:
  - (a) the applicant should retain any signed form for its records; and
  - (b) the Manager (or its delegates) may, in their absolute discretion, take extra steps to verify that any redemption request purporting to be made by a Unit Holder (or their agent) is in fact made by that person. Should such verification steps be taken, the redemption form will not be deemed to be received until they are able to be completed to the Manager's satisfaction;
- (d) If the request for the redemption of Units is accepted by the Manager it will, after the Dealing Date, send the Unit Holder a contract note describing the Units sold and pay the Unit Redemption Price to the Unit Holder. Applications for the redemption of Units that are accepted will normally be settled on the Settlement Date.

#### Please bear in mind:

- (e) instructions to redeem Units can only be processed on a Dealing Date:
- (f) subject to the discretion of the Manager applications for the redemption of Units will not be accepted for Units with a value of £10,000 or less unless in respect of an entire holding of Units;
- (g) interest earned, if any, on cash held in a client money account prior to a redemption being settled will not be paid to Unit Holders.

## 5.2.3 Restrictions applying to the redemption of Units

The right for a Unit Holder to redeem Units is subject to the following qualifications to be applied at the discretion of the Manager:

- (a) a general right to delay redemptions for up to 12 months from the Dealing Date in respect of which the application for redemption of units is first made (if the Manager exercises the right to delay redemptions it will inform the applicant Unit Holder(s) concerned within five Business Days after that Dealing Date);
- (b) where redemptions sought represent an aggregate value of 10% or more of the Net Asset Value of the Fund (the Net Asset Value for these purposes being the Net Asset Value as at the last Valuation Date) the Manager may delay redemptions for a period of up to 24 months from the Dealing Date in respect of which such application(s) are made. If the Manager exercises the right to delay redemptions it will inform the applicant Unit Holder(s) concerned within five Business Days after that Dealing Date.

## 5.2.4 Additional conditions and procedures regarding redemptions

The following additional conditions and procedures apply to the redemption of Units:

- (a) Applications for the redemption of Units are (save at the discretion of the Manager) irrevocable.
- (b) (Save as determined by the Manager), if an application or applications for redemption of Units is or are, under powers available to the Manager, delayed in whole or part, to the extent that redemption applications are not processed in respect of the relevant Dealing Date the applications will be treated as being made again in respect of each subsequent Dealing Date until redemption in full occurs. The Unit Redemption Price to be applied to delayed redemptions will be the Unit Redemption Price calculated in respect of the Dealing Date at which the redemption is processed.
- (c) Where, in respect of a Dealing Date, the Manager is not able or willing to accept in full all applications for the redemption of Units, then such applications will be dealt with as follows:
  - those applications for the redemption of Units first made in respect of an earlier Dealing Date will be dealt with in priority to those first made in respect of a later Dealing Date;
  - (b) without prejudice to paragraph 5.2.4(c)(i) all applications for the redemption of Units made in respect of a particular Dealing Date shall be treated pari passu, irrespective of the time such applications for the redemption of Units were actually received in respect of that Dealing Date; and
  - (c) the Manager can accept in part an application for the redemption of Units and, in the event that it does so, such application for the redemption of Units shall be redeemed in proportion and pro rata with any other applications for redemption of Units which are to be treated pari passu with it.

Anti-Money Laundering measures are required to be satisfied before redemption proceeds may be paid out. Any withheld redemption proceeds will be held in the client money account. The decision to withhold redemption proceeds is at the discretion of the Manager who may outsource such services to a third party.

### 5.2.5 Ceasing to satisfy Unit Holder Eligibility Requirements

If a Unit Holder ceases to qualify as eligible to invest in a Common Investment Fund:

- (a) the Unit Holder concerned must inform the Manager immediately;
- (b) the Unit Holder concerned undertakes to indemnify the Fund (on the written demand of the Manager) against all losses suffered by the Fund (including, without limitation, any assessment for tax on capital gains tax or any other tax to which the Fund would not have been

assessed had the Unit Holder remained eligible, and all costs and expenses including professional fees incurred in connection with such assessment) as a consequence of the ineligibility of the Unit Holder:

- (c) at the time the Manager becomes aware that the Unit Holder has ceased to qualify as eligible to invest in a Common Investment Fund, the Unit Holder will be deemed to have submitted an application for redemption of Units in respect of all the Units held by the Unit Holder, for the next dealing period;
- (d) the Unit Holder agrees that any redemption monies in relation to the redemption of Units set out above may be retained by the Manager in order to satisfy any losses suffered by the Fund (including, without limitation, any assessment for tax on capital gains tax or any other tax to which the Fund would not have been assessed had the Unit Holder remained eligible, and all costs and expenses including professional fees incurred in connection with such assessment) as a result of the Unit Holder ceasing to qualify as eligible to invest in the Fund;
- (e) the Unit Holder irrevocably appoints one or more of the directors of the Manager as its true and lawful attorney to execute all instruments and other documentation required to effect redemption of the Units of the Unit Holder. The Unit Holder agrees to ratify all and any acts of the attorney.

## 5.3 Matched Bargains and other transfers of units

The Manager, when processing applications for the redemption of Units and applications for the purchase of Units will, at its discretion and in so far as it is able to do so, apply a "matching" process. The "matching" process is a process applied with the intention of reducing transaction costs for Unit Holders and potential Unit Holders, where possible. The following conditions apply to "matching":

- 5.3.1 The extent that applications for the redemption of Units and applications for the purchase of Units can be "matched", the price paid on the redemption and the price paid on the purchase will be midway between the Unit Purchase Price and the Unit Redemption Price prevailing at the relevant time;
- 5.3.2 Where there is more than one application for the redemption of Units and/or more than one application for the purchase of Units and the number of Units to be redeemed does not equal the number of Units to be purchased, "matching" will be applied to the extent possible, with pro-rating being applied to ensure fairness between the applicants;
- 5.3.3 Subject to the Manager's discretion, in relation to the "matching" service, the Manager may retain a proportion not exceeding a total of 0.25% of the value of the transaction, to be borne by (in all cases in accordance with the determination of the Manager) the purchaser or the seller, or by the purchaser and the seller in such proportions as determined by the Manager;

- 5.3.4 To the extent that applications for the redemption of Units exceed applications for the purchase of Units or vice versa and, therefore, cannot be fully matched, the price payable on the excess applications for the purchase of Units will be the Unit Purchase Price (which may include a Preliminary Charge at the Manager's discretion) and the price payable on the excess applications for the redemption of Units will be the Unit Redemption Price;
- 5.3.5 Where transfers are arranged between Unit Holders or by their representatives, the Manager, at its discretion, may seek reimbursement of its reasonable and proper expenses.

### 5.3.6 Please bear in mind:

- (a) Should a purchase of Units fail to complete for any reason on the Settlement Date, the Manager may reopen purchases and redemptions made on the associated Dealing Day in order to adjust the amounts of units issued, or the redemption monies paid out, to correctly reflect the transactions completed on the Settlement Date.
- (b) The Manager will only carry out such an adjustment if the cancellation of a non-completed purchase by a Participating Charity results in a monetary adjustment equal to or in excess of 0.2% to the completed transactions.
- (c) Should such an adjustment take place, the Manager may repay the difference in application monies received and/or recoup redemption monies paid out to Participating Charities. You agree that in such circumstances you will repay overpaid redemption monies to the Manager on request.

For the avoidance of doubt, the clauses within paragraph 5.2.1 still apply in this case.

#### 5.4 Valuations

5.4.1

- (a) The Manager shall:
  - (a) itself conduct Valuations as Valuer; or
  - (b) select and appoint an external Valuer to undertake Valuations.

Valuations will be undertaken at each Valuation Date in accordance with the FCA Rules.

(b) The Manager will ensure that all valuations it conducts are carried out in accordance with its valuation policy and will ensure that any external valuers provide the Manager with professional guarantees of their ability to perform the valuation function.

Where there is a material risk to the appropriateness of a valuation (e.g. for complex or illiquid financial instruments, where third party influence exists or where there is limited pricing information or

comparative evidence) the Manager will ensure and be able to demonstrate that an appropriate degree of objectivity has been attached to the value of the Fund's assets. Any case of uncertainty, dispute or any other issue regarding the valuation of assets will be referred to the Manager's pricing committee. Should the pricing committee fail to reach a decision it will be referred to the board of the Manager in accordance with the governance structure.

- (c) The pricing methodology will be consistent with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (e.g. UK GAAP or IFRS), Statements of Recommended Practice (e.g. Charities SORP), INREV guidelines if relevant and other applicable rules.
- 5.4.2 For the purposes of determining the prices at which Units may be purchased or redeemed and for the purposes of determining Net Asset Value, the Valuer shall carry out a valuation of the assets of the Fund on a quarterly basis on each Valuation Date. Paragraphs 5.4.3 5.4.6 set out the principles upon which the valuations will be carried out.
- 5.4.3 With regard to those assets of the Fund comprising Real Property the Valuer will as at each Valuation Date produce a valuation of each Real Property together with a valuation certificate. The Valuer will be under an obligation to carry out a physical inspection of each Real Property at least once a year. Currently the Manager conducts Valuations itself as Valuer and it may use the assistance of the Valuation Adviser in carrying out these obligations.
- 5.4.4 With regard to those assets of the Fund comprising UK government bonds, the basis of valuation will be the price quoted on the London Stock Exchange at the close of business on the Valuation Date.
- 5.4.5 With regard to those assets of the Fund comprising interests in Indirect Property Interests the basis of valuation will be:
  - (a) With respect to collective investment schemes and other transferable securities:
    - (a) if a single price for buying or selling units or shares is quoted, at that price;
    - (b) if separate buying and selling prices are quoted, and where the valuation is used for the calculation of Net Asset Value, the Valuer shall determine the most appropriate basis taking account of the nature of the investment and any input from the Fund's auditors, from the following:
      - (aa) the average of the buying price and the selling price;
      - (bb) the buying price;
      - (cc) the selling price;
    - (c) if separate buying and selling prices are quoted, and where the valuation is used for the calculation of the prices at which Units may be purchased or redeemed, the buying price may

be used for the purposes of determining the prices at which Units may be purchased and the selling price may be used for the purpose of determining the prices at which Units may be redeemed; or if deemed more appropriate by the Valuer, the same approach may be followed as set out in 5.4.5 (a) (ii).

- (b) In respect of Indirect Property Interests other than collective investment schemes and transferable securities, the basis of the valuation will be a value which, in the opinion of the Valuer, represents a fair and reasonable price.
- If, in the case of any asset of the Fund, in the opinion of the Valuer any valuation or price is unreliable or a price is not available, the basis of valuation will be the price which in the opinion of the Valuer represents a fair and reasonable price.
- 5.4.7 All valuations in relation to those investments of the Fund not comprising Real Property will be carried out on a dual priced basis consistent with applicable valuation rules and guidance for authorised investment funds contained in the FCA's COLL Sourcebook (as amended from time to time) save as modified by the Scheme.

# 5.5 Pricing of Units

The pricing policy of the Fund is as follows:

- 5.5.1 The Units will be priced on a forward basis in accordance with the rules in COLL. Units are dual priced.
- 5.5.2 The Unit Purchase Price will, be calculated as follows:
  - (a) first, (using the valuation principles described in paragraph 5.4) take the value of the Fund's investments and other assets (excluding income standing to the credit of the Distribution Account) at the relevant Valuation Date and add to it an amount (as determined by the Manager at its discretion) representing the estimated dealing costs of then purchasing each of the investments and other assets of the Fund, and then deduct the amount of any liabilities of the Fund; and
  - (b) divide the resultant figure by the total number of Units in issue at the relevant Valuation Date, rounding-up the result to the nearest onehundredth of a penny.
- 5.5.3 The Manager may at its discretion add a Preliminary Charge to the Unit Purchase Price.
- 5.5.4 The Unit Redemption Price will be calculated as follows:
  - (a) (using the valuation principles described in paragraph 5.4) take the value of the Fund's investments and other assets (excluding income standing to the credit of the Distribution Account) at the relevant Valuation Date and deduct from it an amount (as determined by the Manager at its discretion) representing the estimated costs of then

- disposing of each of the investments and other assets of the Fund, and then deduct the amount of any liabilities of the Fund; and
- (b) divide the resultant figure by the total number of Units in issue at the relevant Valuation Date, rounding down the result to the nearest one-hundredth of a penny.
- 5.5.5 In respect of matched bargains the provisions of paragraph 5.3 will apply in addition.

## 5.6 Publication of Prices

The most recent Unit Purchase Price and Unit Redemption Price together with details of the current Preliminary Charge and historic yields, will be published on the Fund's website, www.cpfund.co.uk.

The price of Units and the income from Units may go down as well as up and on selling or redeeming Units a Unit Holder may not get back the original amount invested. Participating Charities do not have any right to cancel purchases of Units under the FCA Rules.

# 5.7 Distribution Policy

- 5.7.1 It is the policy of the Fund to distribute income, less the charges and expenses described in section 6, gross of UK tax on a quarterly basis. The Fund may at the discretion of the Manager in consultation with the Corporate Trustee distribute realised capital profit which has arisen as a result of income expenditure (i.e. expenditure which cannot be capitalised according to accounting standards) to Unit Holders.
- 5.7.2 The income of the Fund accrues throughout the quarter, up to and including each Valuation Date, which is the date on which the distributable income is calculated.
- 5.7.3 As at the Valuation Date the Corporate Trustee shall transfer to a Distribution Account the income of the Fund calculated in accordance with paragraphs 5.7.1 and 5.7.2, which shall be payable to the Unit Holders on the next following Allocation Date.
- 5.7.4 On each Allocation Date the Corporate Trustee shall distribute to Unit Holders income then held in the Distribution Account rateably in accordance with the number of Units held by them at the immediately preceding Valuation Date.
- 5.7.5 Distributions will be made by the Corporate Trustee by electronic transfer to the account of the Unit Holder concerned. The trustees of a Participating Charity may request in writing that the Corporate Trustee make payment by other means, subject to the agreement of the Manager.
- 5.7.6 Unit Holders may elect to have income distributions automatically reinvested for additional Units in the Fund on the next Dealing Date rather than receiving income distribution payments. Any income distributions awaiting reinvestment in the Fund will be held as client money in an account in the Manager's name at a bank of a type permitted by the FCA Rules.

5.7.7 Interest earned, if any, on cash held in the Distribution Account or in a client money account will not be paid to Unit Holders.

# 5.8 Meetings of Unit Holders

- 5.8.1 The Corporate Trustee may at any time convene a meeting of Unit Holders at such a time and place as the Corporate Trustee may think fit.
- 5.8.2 The Corporate Trustee will at the request of the Manager convene a meeting of Unit Holders as soon as reasonably practicable and at such place as the Corporate Trustee may think fit.
- 5.8.3 A meeting of Unit Holders may be convened at least once a year.
- 5.8.4 The Corporate Trustee shall, on request in writing of Unit Holders registered as holding not less than one-tenth in value of the Units in issue, convene a meeting of Unit Holders at such time and place as the Corporate Trustee may think fit.
- 5.8.5 Only the following types of business can be transacted at meetings of Unit Holders:
  - (a) discussion of the performance of the Fund; and
  - (b) the proposing of a resolution to wind up the Fund (subject to the consent of the Corporate Trustee).
- 5.8.6 The following procedural requirements shall apply to meetings of Unit Holders:
  - (a) the Manager shall be entitled to receive notice of and to attend a meeting of Unit Holders but, save in a capacity as a proxy, shall not be entitled to vote or be included in the quorum;
  - (b) the Corporate Trustee and its solicitors and the Manager's solicitors shall be entitled to attend a meeting of Unit Holders;
  - (c) 14 days' notice, inclusive of the day on which the notice is deemed to be served, of every meeting shall be given to Unit Holders;
  - (d) the notice shall specify the place, day and hour of the meeting and the terms of any resolutions to be proposed;
  - (e) any notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if it is sent by post to or left at the Participating Charity's address as appearing in the register of Unit Holders;
  - (f) any notice served by post shall be deemed to be served on the second day following that on which the letter containing the notice was properly addressed, stamped and posted;
  - (g) the accidental omission to give notice to or the non-receipt of notice by any Unit Holder shall not invalidate the proceedings at any meeting;

- (h) the quorum at a meeting of Unit Holders shall be the holders present in person or by proxy of one-tenth in value of all the Units in issue excluding from that total any Units known to have been sold before the time of the meeting;
- (i) no business shall be transacted at the meeting unless the requisite quorum is present at the commencement of business;
- (j) if within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting a quorum is not present, the meeting shall stand adjourned to such day and time, not being less than 14 days afterwards, and to such place as may be appointed by the chairman and at such adjourned meeting the Unit Holders present in person or proxy shall be a quorum;
- (k) notice of any adjourned meeting of Unit Holders shall be given in the same manner as for an original meeting and such notice shall state that the Unit Holders present at the adjourned meeting, whatever their number and the number of Units held by them, will form a quorum;
- (I) the Corporate Trustee will nominate a chairman for each meeting of Unit Holders;
- (m) a resolution at a meeting shall be treated as passed if carried, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, by a majority consisting of 75% or more of the total number of votes cast for and against the resolution;
- (n) at any meeting of Unit Holders a resolution put to the vote of the meeting shall be decided on a show of hands unless a poll is (before or on the declaration of the result of the show of hands) demanded by the chairman, by the Corporate Trustee, by the Manager, or by one or more Unit Holders present in person or by proxy and holding or representing one-twentieth in value of all the Units in issue;
- (o) unless a poll is so demanded a declaration by the chairman that a resolution has been carried or carried unanimously or by a particular majority or lost shall be conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour or against such resolution;
- (p) if a poll is duly demanded it shall be taken in such a manner as the chairman may direct and the result of a poll shall be deemed to be the resolution of the meeting at which the poll was demanded;
- (q) the demand for a poll shall not prevent the continuance of a meeting for the transaction of any business other than the question on which the poll has been demanded;
- (r) on a show of hands every Unit Holder present in person or by proxy shall have one vote;
- (s) on a poll every Unit Holder who is present in person or by proxy shall have one vote for every whole Unit of which he is the registered holder or proxy (as the case may be);

- (t) proxies may be appointed in accordance with the provisions of COLL the Manager will provide details on request; and
- (u) minutes of all resolutions and proceedings at every meeting of Unit Holders shall be made and duly entered in books to be provided for the purpose at the expense of the Manager.

# 6. Charges and expenses

This section describes the fees to be charged by the Corporate Trustee, Manager and Investment Adviser and outlines other costs and expenses.

## 6.1 The Corporate Trustee

## 6.1.1 Remuneration

- (a) The Corporate Trustee will be entitled to receive fees (payable quarterly in arrears) based on the Net Asset Value of the Fund, on each Valuation Date. The fees (excluding value added tax) will be based on the following annual rates:
  - (a) £0 to £200 million 0.02%; and
  - (b) above £200 million 0.015%.
- (b) The Corporate Trustee may increase the current rates of fees if:
  - the Corporate Trustee has given notice in writing to the Manager and to the Unit Holders of its intention to increase these rates of fees;
  - (b) the Scheme Particulars have been revised (subject to the prior written approval of the Commission) to reflect the proposed increase in the rates; and
  - (c) at least 90 days' notice having been given to Unit Holders.
- (c) The Corporate Trustee will charge £15 per transaction in respect of Near Cash and on each transaction in Indirect Property Interests.

## 6.1.2 Expenses

The Corporate Trustee shall be entitled to retain out of the assets of the Fund any reasonable costs and expenses incurred by it in administering or winding up the Fund. Such reasonable costs and expenses may be drawn down from the assets of the Fund as and when they occur. These expenses shall be in addition to the charges which are made to the Fund in respect of the payment of the remuneration of the Corporate Trustee.

## 6.2 The Manager and Investment Adviser

## 6.2.1 Remuneration

(a) The Manager's fees and the Investment Adviser's fees are combined into one management charge. This periodic management charge shall accrue on a quarterly basis and will be calculated by reference to the Net Asset Value of the Fund on each Valuation Date. It will be deducted and paid at the end of each quarter out of the Fund's assets. The fees (excluding value added tax) will be based on the following annual rates:

- (a) £0 to £100 million -0.70%;
- (b) £100 to £500 million -0.525%;
- (c) above £500 million 0.45%.
- (b) The Manager may increase the current annual management fees and the current Preliminary Charge (or introduce a redemption charge) if:
  - (a) the Manager has given notice in writing to the Corporate Trustee and to the Unit Holders of its intention to increase the rates of annual management fees, or to increase the preliminary charge, or to introduce a redemption charge (as the case may be);
  - (b) the Scheme Particulars have been revised subject to the prior written approval of the Commission to reflect the proposed increase in these rates of annual management fees, or to increase the current preliminary charge, or to introduce a redemption charge; and
  - (c) at least 90 days' notice having been given to Unit Holders.

# 6.2.2 Expenses

The Manager shall be entitled to retain out of the assets of the Fund any reasonable costs and expenses incurred by it in administering or winding up the Fund. Such reasonable costs and expenses may be drawn down from the assets of the Fund as and when they occur. These expenses shall be in addition to the charges which are made to the Fund in respect of the payment of the remuneration of the Manager.

## 6.2.3 Preliminary Charge

The Manager will apply a preliminary charge of up to 0.25% of the initial price of the Units to be included in the price at which Units may be purchased. The Manager will decide in its sole discretion whether to apply such Preliminary Charge in whole or part, whether generally or in any specific case or cases.

## 6.2.4 Matching Fees

The Manager may charge a "matching" process fee as described in paragraph 5.3.3.

## 6.3 The Investment Adviser

The Manager's and the Investment Adviser's fees are combined. The Investment Adviser will be paid a periodic advisory fee by the Manager, out of the combined management charge.

The Investment Adviser is also entitled to additional fees and expenses as provided for in the Real Property Advisory Agreement dated 30 June 2004. These fees, expenses and benefits are charged to the Fund. For example, where the Investment

Adviser is involved in investment transactions, transaction fees of up to 1% of the value of the transaction may be payable to the Investment Adviser. Where such fees are payable they will be disclosed in the interim and annual reports.

## 6.4 Other Costs

The following additional costs (including provision for such additional costs) shall be charged to the Fund.

# 6.4.1 Normally charged to income:

- (a) fees on lease renewal, letting, rent review and head lease/lease negotiation, rating and planning advice, landlord's repairs and improvements, surrender payments and premiums received from tenants;
- (b) project management fees, building surveyor fees, other specialist advisers' fees including those incurred in dilapidations negotiations;
- (c) the cost of establishing and maintaining the register of Unit Holders;
- (d) costs associated with complying with anti-money laundering and other regulatory requirements relating to the purchase and redemption of units by Unit Holders and applicants for units including all Customer Due Diligence measures;
- the cost of preparing, publishing and sending promotional material, annual reports, interim reports and Unit Holder communications and the cost of Unit Holder meetings;
- (f) investment valuation, insurance reinstatement valuation and performance measurement fees;
- (g) fees for independent risk assessments for health and safety or environmental purposes;
- (h) solicitors' fees for acting in relation to the grant and surrender of leases and associated work and other acts of management;
- (i) auditors' fees:
- (j) fees payable to third parties appointed to provide administration and/or accounting services to the Fund;
- (k) Valuer costs (including the fees and expenses of any valuation adviser);
- (I) insurance broking fees and insurance premiums where these are not recoverable from tenants, including (but without limitation) insurance broking fees and insurance premiums relating to insurance against liabilities arising from the holding of the investments and other assets of the Fund both during and following the winding up of the Fund;

- (m) property costs including property management fees;
- (n) interest on borrowings permitted under the Scheme and the Scheme Particulars;
- (o) taxation and duties payable in respect of the investments and other assets of the Fund or the issue of Units, if applicable;
- (p) membership of the Association of Real Estate Funds (AREF) or similar body;
- (q) costs incurred in modifying the Scheme or Scheme Particulars;
- (r) reasonable out of pocket expenses;
- (s) costs of reviewing tenant quality including the financial strength of tenants and other parties;
- (t) costs of the Advisory Committee; and
- (u) any further costs incurred in the best interests of Unit Holders as determined by the Manager (subject to the agreement of the Corporate Trustee) to be of an income nature.

# 6.4.2 Normally charged to capital:

- (a) transaction costs;
- (b) agent's acquisition and disposal fees;
- (c) the costs relating to investigating and pursuing investment opportunities some of which may not lead to investment by the Fund;
- agent's investment acquisition and disposal fees or broker's fees or commission (where such payments may be made in accordance with the FCA Rules);
- (e) solicitor's fees for acting in investment acquisition or disposal;
- (f) costs of specialist surveys, including building surveys, in relation to acquisitions or disposals;
- (g) head lease/lease negotiation fees;
- (h) costs of planning advice in relation to building modifications or change of use;
- costs of any development, refurbishment and improvements to Real Property;
- (j) surrender payments made to tenants or payments made to induce them to take a new lease or vary the terms of an existing lease (premiums received are normally credited to capital);

- (k) project management fees and building surveyor fees where they relate to any development, refurbishment and improvements to Real Property;
- charges incurred in effecting or terminating borrowings or in negotiating or varying the terms of such borrowings;
- (m) taxation and duties payable in respect of the assets of the Fund or the issue of Units, if applicable; and
- (n) any further costs incurred in the best interests of Unit Holders as determined by the Manager (subject to the agreement of the Corporate Trustee) to be of a capital nature.

This is not an exhaustive list and other additional costs incurred in the best interests of the Unit Holders may be charged to the Fund.

Notwithstanding the suggested normal allocations above, the Manager (subject to the agreement of the Corporate Trustee) will have discretion as to whether items are charged to income or capital, including irrecoverable VAT on any costs.

Items normally charged to income which cannot be covered completely by available income may be charged to capital.

## 7. Information

This section sets out the information available to Unit Holders and provides for a complaints procedure.

# 7.1 Copy of the Scheme

A copy of the up to date Scheme is available on the Fund's website www.cpfund.co.uk and a copy of the Scheme is available on request from the Manager.

## 7.2 Copy of Scheme Particulars

A copy of the up to date Scheme Particulars is available on the Fund's website www.cpfund.co.uk and is available on request from the Manager.

#### 7.3 Documents of Title

As Units are uncertificated the Corporate Trustee will not issue any document of title as to the ownership of Units.

## 7.4 Contract Notes

The Manager, as the Registrar, has delegated the task of issuing contract notes to the Transfer Agent. The Transfer Agent, on behalf of the Registrar, will issue contract notes to Unit Holders giving details of the Units purchased or sold.

# 7.5 Statement of Holdings

The Manager on receipt of a request from a Unit Holder will provide the Unit Holder with a written statement confirming details of its Unit holdings valued at the most recent Valuation Date. The Manager reserves the right to levy an administration charge for the provision of such statements.

## 7.6 Accounting Period

The Fund's annual accounting period ends on 24 June and its half-yearly accounting period ends on 24 December.

## 7.7 Accounting Reports

The Manager will send Unit Holders copies of the interim and annual reports and accounts. The annual accounts are audited accounts. The Manager may, in addition to the interim and annual reports, prepare a short report interim and yearly which shall include such appropriate matters as are specified for short reports in COLL.

# 7.8 Inspection of Information

Unit Holders are entitled to inspect the latest annual reports and interim reports of the Fund at the offices of the Manager during normal office hours on any Business Day.

# 7.9 Register

The Manager, as Registrar, has appointed Alter Domus as its delegate, to act as Transfer Agent to the Fund. The Transfer Agent has the responsibility of maintaining

the register of Unit Holders, in accordance with the Scheme. The register shall record details about the Unit Holders, including the name of each Participating Charity, its nominee (where applicable) and the number of Units from time to time allocated to it. The register shall be conclusive evidence as to the Charities respectively entitled to the Units entered in the register. No notice of any trust, express, implied or constructive shall be entered on the register in respect of any Units and the Corporate Trustee and the Manager shall not be bound by any such notice.

The register shall be available for inspection by or on behalf of the Participating Charities at the offices of Alter Domus Fund Services (UK) Limited, 30 Saint Mary Axe, London EC3A 8BF, free of charge, during normal office hours on any Business Day except that the register may be closed at such times and for such periods (not exceeding 30 days in any one year) as Alter Domus may from time to time determine.

# 7.10 Telephone and Electronic Communications

The Investment Adviser, in accordance with the FCA Rules, must take all reasonable steps to record telephone conversations and keep a copy of electronic communications where such conversations and communications relate to activities in financial instruments, including Indirect Property Interests, as required by the FCA Rules.

# 7.11 Complaints

If a Participating Charity has any complaint regarding the management of the Fund in the first instance, please write to the Manager at its registered office (marked for the attention of the Compliance Officer). A copy of the Manager's complaints handling policy is available on request from the Manager. If you are an eligible complainant and you remain dissatisfied with the way the Manager has dealt with your complaint then you may also complain directly to the Financial Ombudsman Service, Exchange Tower, London, E14 9SR, telephone 020 7964 1000, Website www.financial-ombudsman.org.uk.

On request the Manager will supply a statement describing a Participating Charity's right to compensation in the event of the inability of the Manager to meet any of its liabilities to the Fund or to Participating Charities.

## 8. Taxation

This section explains the tax treatment applying to the Fund and to Participating Charities investing in the Fund.

## 8.1 Tax exemptions and reliefs

As a charity the Fund is not liable to UK tax on gains arising on disposals of investments, nor on income from investments, and is not liable to pay stamp duty, stamp duty land tax, or stamp duty reserve tax.

## 8.2 Distributions

Distributions of income by the Fund are made gross, i.e. without deduction of tax, and Participating Charities are not liable to UK tax in respect of such distributions if used for charitable purposes.

## 8.3 Current Law

The references to tax exemptions and reliefs available to charities in the Scheme Particulars are based on the law as at the date of publication of the Scheme Particulars and are subject to changes which may be made after that date. Participating Charities should obtain their own tax advice in respect of their own position.

# 9. Winding-up the Fund

This section sets out the events which will trigger the winding up of the Fund and the manner in which the winding up shall be conducted.

# 9.1 Winding-up

The Fund will be wound up if one of the following events occur:

- a resolution is passed at a meeting of Unit Holders to wind-up the Fund and the Corporate Trustee subsequently consents to winding up; or
- the Corporate Trustee executes a written declaration that the Fund is to be wound up.

# 9.2 Consequences of Winding up

Where the Fund is to be wound up as provided for in paragraph 9.1, the following provisions apply:

- dealings in Units shall cease;
- the Corporate Trustee shall arrange for the realisation of the assets of the Fund in a timely and orderly fashion;
- the Corporate Trustee shall pay (or retain adequate provision out of the proceeds of realisation) all liabilities properly payable by the Fund and the costs of winding up of the Fund; and
- subject to the deductions, the Corporate Trustee shall distribute the proceeds of realisation to the Unit Holders in proportion to Unit Holders' interests in the Fund.

## 10. Money Laundering

The Manager is required to maintain procedures to combat money laundering, including Customer Due Diligence checks. This means that, in certain circumstances, the Manager or its delegates may, in their absolute discretion, require proof of identity from any persons purchasing or redeeming Units, including (without limitation) any person who:

- provides payment for Units from an account in the name of a person or persons other than the name of the applicant for the Units;
- appears to the Manager to be acting on behalf of another person; or
- appears to be the ultimate beneficial owner of the monies to be invested in the Fund.

If proof of identity is required, the Manager reserves the right to refuse to issue Units, remit redemption proceeds of Units and/or distribute income on Units until appropriate proof of identity has been received by the Manager or its delegates.

## 11. Data Protection

The Manager will deal with all personal information it receives in accordance with its privacy notice (as provided from time to time and which is available on the Manager's website at <a href="www.savillsim.com/footer/privacy.aspx">www.savillsim.com/footer/privacy.aspx</a> and the applicable provisions of Regulation (EU) 2016/679 (the General Data Protection Regulation) and/or UK GDPR and the Data Protection Act 2018 (each as amended from time to time).

The Depositary's Markets and Securities Services Privacy Statement details the collection, use and sharing of personal information by the Depositary in connection with Unit Holders' investment in the Fund. This document may be updated from time to time and readers should confirm that they hold the latest version which can be accessed at <a href="https://www.citibank.com/icg/global\_markets/uk\_terms.jsp">https://www.citibank.com/icg/global\_markets/uk\_terms.jsp</a>.

# 12. Financial Services Compensation Scheme

As the Fund is an unregulated collective investment scheme within the meaning of the FSMA Unit Holders will not be entitled to any compensation from the Financial Services Compensation Scheme.

However, as the Manager and the Corporate Trustee are both FCA authorised persons, they may be liable (if they breach their duties to the Fund) to the Fund in certain limited circumstances.

## 13. Amendments to the Scheme Particulars

The Scheme Particulars shall be revised from time to time by the Manager, subject to the approval of the Commission and the Trustee's consent, if necessary, as set out in the Scheme or the Scheme Particulars.

The Manager will endeavour to provide the Unit Holders with 30 days' notice of changes to the Scheme Particulars where the Manager deems the change to be material. Material changes include, for example, changes to the remuneration of the Manager or the Trustee, changes to the Depositary or changes to the Fund's investment policy.

In some circumstances it may not be possible to give 30 days' notice when changes are required for regulatory or other reasons. In addition, where the Manager makes changes that are not material, the Manager may provide the Unit Holders with notice of the changes after the changes have come into effect.

The Manager will send out the revised Scheme Particulars by email to Unit Holders. If the Manager does not hold an email address for a Unit Holder, a notice of the changes will be posted to the Unit Holder's last known address as it appears in the register of Unit Holders.

The Manager will give Unit Holders notice of changes to the Scheme Particulars by posting the revised version of the Scheme Particulars on the Fund's website at <a href="https://www.cpfund.co.uk">www.cpfund.co.uk</a>.

# 14. Governing law

The Fund (which for the avoidance of doubt includes the scheme document and scheme particulars of the Fund) and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with the Fund or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims) are governed by the law of England and Wales.

The Unit Holders irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales have exclusive jurisdiction to determine any dispute or claim that arises out of or in connection with this agreement or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims).

# **Useful Addresses**

Corporate Trustee and Depositary	Manager and Registrar
Citibank UK Limited Citigroup Centre Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB	Savills Investment Management (UK) Limited 33 Margaret Street London W1G 0JD
The Depositary is authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and Prudential Regulation Authority.	(Authorised and Regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority)

Legal Adviser	Investment Adviser
Farrer & Co LLP 66 Lincoln's Inn Fields London WC2A 3LH	Savills Investment Management LLP 33 Margaret Street London W1G 0JD
	(Authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority)

Property Manager	
Savills (UK) Limited 33 Margaret Street London W1G 0JD	

Valuation Adviser	Auditors
Knight Frank LLP	BDO LLP
55 Baker Street	55 Baker Street
London	London
W1U 8AN	W1U 7EU

Transfer Agent and Administrator	Performance Measurer
Alter Domus Fund Services (UK) Limited	Investment Property Databank Limited
30 Saint Mary Axe	9 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 10 Bishops Square
London	London
EC3A 8BF	E1 6EG

# **CDD Administrator**

Apex Group Fiduciary Services (UK) Limited 6<sup>th</sup> Floor 125 London Wall London EC2Y 5AS

# Annexure 1 Sustainability-related disclosures

# 1. Background

The Manager and the Fund are not subject to SFDR.

The Manager is subject to SDR. SDR has introduced an investment labelling regime for certain funds in the UK. Sustainable investment labels help investors find products that have a specific sustainability goal.

The Fund does not have a UK sustainable investment label because, whilst it considers sustainability factors, it does not have a specific sustainability goal.

# 2. The Manager's investment policy and strategy

The investment policy and strategy of the Fund is set out in section 3 of these Scheme Particulars.

The Fund takes a holistic approach to sustainability, integrating environmental, social and governance criteria into portfolio management decisions. As the Fund invests in real assets, the Manager is aware of the Fund's ability to have an impact from both an environmental and social perspective. For example, the Fund is able to:

- acquire sustainable buildings, that have particular industry standards such as BREEAM;
- improve existing buildings to demonstrate impact on sustainability factors and to reduce ESG risks, such as physical climate change risks;
- reduce energy and water consumption and waste produced, where these are in the landlord's control; procure materials from sustainable sources; and
- improve occupier wellbeing where possible.

The Manager uses various sustainability indicators to measure progress for the Fund. These include:

- CO2 emissions;
- energy use;
- water use; and
- waste produced.

Unit Holders can find up to date information regarding progress towards these sustainability indicators in the Fund's Sustainability Report.

## 3. Asset allocation

The types of assets that the Fund may invest in are set out in section 3 of these Scheme Particulars.

The Fund has an ongoing ESG programme in place aimed at improving the environmental sustainability performance of the existing portfolio and implementing standards for new investments.

All assets in the Fund's portfolio are subject to the sustainability criteria set out in the Fund's ESG programme. These criteria are applied by the Manager when determining the sustainability characteristics of the properties held by the Fund, and may include the following:

- inherent physical climate and natural catastrophe risk exposure screening (e.g. climate diagnostics by external providers);
- energy rating(s)/ benchmarking (e.g. EPCs);
- green building certification (e.g. BREEAM); and
- energy performance (e.g. CRREM tool alignment).

Other considerations include social and community initiatives, as well as the sustainability profile of occupiers.

The Fund may also invest in properties where the Manager has identified that the asset is not currently aligned with its sustainability approach, but where the Manager has assessed there to be an opportunity to improve that property's sustainability and lower the identified risks through a structured asset improvement plan.

The Fund does not invest in properties where the tenants are companies whose primary business is the production or sale of tobacco, arms, pornography or involved in animal testing, although this list is not exhaustive.

#### 4. Further information

A consumer facing disclosure document has been prepared for the Fund which contains a summary of the Fund's sustainability characteristics. This document is regularly reviewed and can be accessed by visiting www.cpfund.co.uk.

More information on the Manager's approach to sustainability can be obtained from the Manager or by visiting <a href="https://www.cpfund.co.uk">www.cpfund.co.uk</a>.

The latest Sustainability Report for The Charities Property Fund can be downloaded at <a href="https://www.cpfund.co.uk/esg">www.cpfund.co.uk/esg</a>.